
Scotland eventually: Part 2 

Heading to Scotland from South Wales offers three main options: NW to Rosslare on the SW 
tip of the Republic of Ireland and then up the coast to Northern Ireland and across the North 
Channel to the Clyde; up the East side, involving the Welsh Coast, the Isle of Man and then 
Portpatrick or Stranraer and on to the Clyde; or a mixture – for example North to Holyhead 
then West to Dublin and up Northern Ireland. South East Ireland has few easy harbours. 
Kilmore Quay is really round the corner, for heading further West, Rosslaire is an open 
roadstead for yachts as they cannot use the ferry port, OK in prevailing Westerlies or 
Southerlies but definitely not in much else, and Arklow has all tide shelter but you cannot get 
in if it is blowing from the North or East. It all depends on the winds. Initially gentle E or NE 
breezes were predicted, with a settled high pressure system and sunshine. That would have 
made getting across to Ireland early, and pootling up the coast, attractive. I had never sailed 
there and was looking forward to new coastline and the Mountains of Mourne.  If the wind 
picked up but stayed in the same direction, the Wales option would have been longer, but 
safer, but again not without its difficulties. Fishguard actually faces North East, not West, and 
there are no buoys or facilities for visitors. The marinas and harbours in the top right hand 
corner of Cardigan Bay are all tidal, and shallow. Aberdaron, next to Bardsey Island at the 
SW tip of the Lleyn peninsula is a wonderful bay to anchor in, but not if there is any South in 
the wind. And Holyhead is surrounded by headlands with fierce overfalls if you get the tides 
and timing wrong. I had watched conditions change - while walking the South Stack cliffs on 
Holy Island just a few weeks before – from benign to horrific in about twenty minutes, and 
seen wise locals who were heading for Holyhead anchor off Newborough Warren to the 
South to patiently await their moment.  

The initial decision was about leaving Milford Dock. It has a ship lock that they have halved 
in size in recognition that it is now mainly used by yachts, and it opens only at preset times 
and not at LW. I’d worked out that I could get an early train from Banbury, sort myself out, 
and get into the last lock opening on the ebb in time to get to Dale, near St Anne’s Head, 
well before the light went. It was a gentle and thoroughly enjoyable evening sail, just the 
genoa out as I wasn’t hurrying and it was only about 6 miles. At Dale there were still plenty 
of local moorings not yet occupied, and a handful of yachts on passage, anchored or moored 
to the pontoon. It is a protected bay I had used before and I had a restful night. 

For the next day the Met Office weather site, and the BBC, said one thing and XC Weather 
and Passage Weather said another – I was going to have to wait and see. I have found 
some weather sites brilliant at predicting what is going to happen today, but wildly erratic 
about a few days hence, while the BBC are less volatile in their predictions. My mood and 
plans swung depending on what web site I was looking at. I already had six plans worked 
up. On past experience I would not use any of them. As it turns out, I didn’t. 

Sailing off the mooring in a gentle breeze just before dawn augured well, and it was a sunny 
and pleasant dawn. This was going to be a lovely day, I thought. I felt exhilarated. 



 

‘Mill Bay’ fairway buoy, leaving Milford Haven towards St Anne’s Head, at dawn. The gentle 
conditions were a misleading indication of what was to follow. 

 

I had decided to make the 45 mile passage to Fishguard, and then much the same distance 
on to Aberdaron the next day, then Holyhead, Port Erin on the Isle of Man, and Bangor in 
Northern Ireland. The wind was in the East and it all looked straightforward. I was a little 
early at Jack Sound, between Skomer and the mainland, and the ebb was still running 
against me quite strongly in the narrows. The wind backed more  Northerly, channelled by 
the cliffs, I lost way, and was immediately swept sideways towards a race and rocks at 4 
knots. I put the engine on for ten minutes to counteract the swirling waters and fickle breeze, 
but was soon sailing comfortably again towards Ramsay Island and its Sound, making 
excellent progress, and relaxed enough to scan rocks for the seals that were often to be 
seen there. I was early again at Ramsay - the tide turns early inshore but about an hour later 
than at Jack Sound but although it is eight miles between them I was still half an hour ahead 
of schedule, so I had to use the motor again to get through. As soon as I was clear of 
Ramsay Sound it became clear that the wind was picking up and backing further North, and 
by the time I was beginning to round St David’s Head the wind had picked up further. Then 
the full force of the waves, with now a 60m fetch across Cardigan Bay, made themselves 
felt. It was clearly not going to be possible to anchor in Fishguard – the sea would be coming 
straight into the NE facing harbour, and the open roadsteads I had checked out further North 
would be protected from the wind but not from the big swell. Getting direct to Aberdaron 
would also be out of the question – it was now straight into the wind and still 60 miles as the 



crow flies. Only four hours after setting out my plan was no longer feasible. Should I turn 
back to Milford Haven? I used the last of a weak internet signal to check out the weather 
predictions. Everyone now agreed there was going to be a stiff NE blow for three or four 
days, so there was no chance of my progressing North. I hate giving up so I made a quick 
decision to reach across to Ireland and go round the corner to Kilmore Quay, and then 
explore what ought to be a protected Southern coast, perhaps to Cork. I had cycled along 
that coast and had envied the yachts I had seen anchored in secluded bays. Kilmore Quay, I 
quickly checked, was all tide and protected inside, with an entrance protected from the 
North, and it had visitor berths that should not be busy at this time of the year. 

Five minutes later I was heading a bit North of West and making 7 knots with the wind on my 
beam and two reefs in both main and genoa, to keep things sensible. I averaged 7 knots 
over the ground, against the now flooding tide, for the next five hours. The waves were 
building and some had rolling tops, but Freya was scudding along in an exciting way, once 
surfing to 11 knots, and seemed under control. The wind starting gusting on top of the F5 
breeze. The spray and size of the troughs meant that Wales disappeared very quickly and I 
saw nothing for the next five hours – not even a vessel of any kind. It is not like the English 
Channel. 

Approaching Ireland, now just visible through spray, things got ugly. There are warnings in 
the pilot books about Carnsore Point at the SE tip of Ireland, that I had to get round. With 
wind over tide (as there was) it can get very rough, and a large shallow bank, topped by 
Tuskar Rock with its white lighthouse, just off my starboard bow, could make things 
dangerous. So I aimed offshore and well South and skirted the TSS, finally seeing a giant 
container ship just as I got across the second, South-bound channel. At this point the waves 
had a fetch of 160m to Scotland and many had surf rolling down their fronts but Freya was 
still feeling steady and well under control. I was down below at the chart table making sure I 
was not too close to the Tuskar Rock lighthouse and the hazards it marked when a gust 
brought her up into the wind just as I glimpsed a particularly large roller now on our beam. I 
braced myself but Freya was knocked completely on her side and I fell vertically six feet onto 
the galley, smacking my head and wrenching my elbow. I was not knocked out but was 
stunned for a few seconds. Adrenalin took over and I got myself quickly on deck. Freya had 
righted herself immediately and was already headed in the right direction and sailing as if 
nothing had happened. Nothing was broken, we had shipped no water except in the cockpit 
and that was draining fast, the main was cascading water from its dunking but was well set. 
Freya was fine but I was pretty shaken up and my left arm wasn’t working properly.  

Then the tiller-pilot packed up. I guess it had been submerged briefly. We lurched all over 
the place before I realised what had happened, and after that I had to hand steer. I rolled 
away the genoa to slow us up a bit, but I do not have a third reef for the main so we were still 
charging along and it made steering taxing. She has a light helm, but there was simply no 
moment to relax, and I was effectively one handed. 

As we got round the corner to the South Coast the seas eased, as I had hoped they would, 
which was a big relief, but the wind was if anything still picking up. The Saltee Islands extend 
South from the small promontory at Kilmore Quay, and between them and the coast is ‘St 
Patrick’s Bridge’ – a two mile long reef. There is one point you can cross this reef safely, 
marked by a port and a starboard buoy, with a fairway buoy immediately afterwards where 
you turn North into Kilmore Quay. The pilot book said it was straightforward except at LW. It 



was LW. The alternative was right round the Saltee Islands – probably two hours in these 
conditions. I could not see the buoys and was still making 6-8 knots towards where they 
should be, eating up the distance. I decided that I needed the engine on in case I misjudged 
my approach, so I could turn back up into the wind and come round again. It started fine but 
then jammed in neutral. The Morse control had stuck. 

I rushed below and got my toolkit out, steered with my leg over the tiller and worked on the 
Morse control with my right hand, worried about how rapidly we were approaching where the 
narrow passage was over the shallows. In a few minutes I had gears but no neutral, which 
felt like progress. Looking up, there were the buoys, in exactly the right place, and we swept 
through them, the depth sounder indicating the 3m I had calculated there ought to be, plus a 
bit to spare. Phew! Two cables later I rounded up into the wind and got the main down and 
lashed it enough to prevent it thrashing around, in between scampering back to the cockpit 
to adjust our course. Finally I was motoring in to Klmore Quay. There is a very narrow 
channel with two markers on the beach providing a leading line on 008°, and they were just 
visible through the spray. The pilot book said there was “not much scope for error” which 
kept me on my toes, with the tide trying to take me West and the wind trying to take me East, 
and the depth dropping all the time.  

Preparing lines or fenders was out of the question. I turned up into the tiny entrance and 
inside it was not open and windless, as I had hoped, but cramped, full of ocean going 
trawlers, and blasted by fickle gusts. As I flapped around, getting lines ready while the wind 
blew me all over the place, with no neutral gear to slow me up, I saw the Harbourmaster 
waving furiously at me to stop .....ing around and come into the quay. He took my line, 
adopted the waterskiing position as the wind grabbed hold of Freya, and seemed to have no 
idea what to do. I later discovered that although his title was ‘Assistant Harbourmaster’ he 
was actually on the payroll of the local environmental agency, and he appeared not to know 
anything about boats. I couldn’t hear what he was saying, and he didn’t understand what I 
was asking him to do. With the engine either in forward or reverse and me one-handed it 
would have made an ideal subject for a Peyton cartoon, but eventually we were alongside. 
The ‘Harbourmaster’ walked away – he had had enough and went home. As soon as I had 
made Freya crudely secure I sat down, opened a beer, washed down some Ibuprofen, and 
tried to stop shaking. It took a while. 

I emailed my crew list telling them where I was. As last year I had wanted to get from France 
to Spain and had ended up in Falmouth, they thought that my ending up in Southern Ireland 
while heading for Scotland showed a definite improvement in my navigation skills. One of 
them advised me to aim the pointy bit at the front towards the sound of bagpipes. And 
people wonder why I sail solo. 



 

Kilmore Quay is a fishing port with a few pontoons for yachts. 

 

After securing her properly and tidying sails away I grabbed some food and checked the 
weather. It was going to blow like this, or stronger, for three or four days in Ireland, and from 
the ENE, so even the South coast was not going to be protected. I was still only 30m North 
of where I had started in Milford Haven but I decided to go home – it was not a difficult 
decision. The ferry ride home from Rosslare, two days later, confirmed that my decision was 
sound – the sea was furious. 

Back in June for Part 3. 
 
Graham Gibbs 
‘Freya of Shoreham’ 
 

  



Scotland trip log: Part 2 

Date Places (first visit) Miles c Miles Speed 
2 April Dale, Wales 7 229 3.8kn 
3 April Kilmore Quay, Southern Ireland 69 298 6.0kn 
4 April Kilmore Quay 0 298 - 
5 April Kilmore Quay 0 298 - 
 
 

 


